
A Long Time Ago

by HerNamewasAlice

Category: Star Wars
Genre: Romance
Language: English
Status: In-Progress
Published: 2016-04-11 01:37:32
Updated: 2016-04-11 01:37:32
Packaged: 2016-04-27 20:11:25
Rating: T
Chapters: 1
Words: 2,222
Publisher: www.fanfiction.net
Summary: "Do you have a boyfriend?" She suppose she did. It was a
long time ago except it wasn't.

    A Long Time Ago

**_"You're so lonely. So afraid to leave. At night, desperate to
sleep... you imagine an ocean. I see it."_**

Voices haunted her. They always do in the night but this time it was
different - it was colliding with another voice, a previous
conversation:

_"You got a boyfriend? A cute boyfriend?" Finn asked not so
casually._

_"None of your business!" she said defensively._

**_"You're so lonely. So afraid to leave. At night, desperate to
sleep... you imagine an ocean. I see it."_**

_"You got a boyfriend? A cute boyfriend?"_

She suppose she did. It was a long time ago except it wasn't.

She knew him as Ben first.

* * *

><p>Rey had met him seven months ago, a week after she turned
eighteen. He was a traveler - or so she presumed. He was a traveler
stopping by for supplies before heading off to some business of some
sort.<p>

She had noticed him from a crowd - he stood out. There wasn't a lot
of humans around and he was tall, towering almost. He was dressed in
gray blue trousers and a long white shirt and a brown vest. He had



dark brown eyes and tousled dark brown hair. He was older than her
but there was a boyish charm to him, a rough and stubborn exterior.
He was nice to look at it, very scruffy looking, not all smoothed
out. She rather liked it because it was similar to her
appearance.

She looked away the second he moved his head to her direction. She
quickly covered the side of her face and gripped her staff. Rey
proceeded to get her supplies and walked away immediately. She didn't
have a set place to go and so she kept walking until something piqued
her interest. There was a ship, a small ship in the middle of
nowhere.

Rey's mouth curved into a smile in interest.

It's not worn down or scraps - it's still fully functional. Most
scavengers would have raided an empty fresh ship but she wasn't like
the others. She had morals but it didn't mean that she couldn't stare
at it.

"That's mine," a breathy voice said indifferently.

She turned around to the voice, it's him - the traveler. He has one
hand in his pocket while the other was carrying a bag full of
supplies. He's calm but he was looking at her with those belittling
eyes. Her eyebrows furrowed and her shoulders became tense. "I wasn't
going to steal it," she snapped. "Can't I admire things close up?"
she said with fire. Sarcasm.

"Most people have other intentions. Especially in this backwoods
planet," the traveler snorted, his eyes smirking with him. "There's
nothing but smugglers and crooks here."

"Don't forget scavengers," she added, almost spitting the words out
to him.

The man laughed to himself. "Are you a scavenger?"

"Yes," she says clearly.

"Oh those are the worst," he said with a bemusing tone. "They go
through trash."

"That's why I'm here. I thought your ship was trash."

The man smirked, letting her words roll off of him. He opened his
ship and went inside to put his things away. Rey couldn't help but to
glance at the inside of the ship. It's a small ship; meant for one.
Something in her clicked. "It's just you isn't it?" He's on his own,
she gathered. He's alone just like her.

"What?" he popped his head out to her. Rey remained outside, her feet
cemented to the ground.

"You're traveling on your own."

The man shrugged, perplexed by her comment. "And?"

"Do you get lonely?"



"No. I like being alone."

Rey blinked several times. She was shocked by his response -how could
anyone like being alone? "Why?" she asks.

"You're such a nosy girl," he comments without a second thought. He
was about to close the door of his ship but he examines her, looking
her up and down. He blinked automatically - something in him clicked.
He steps out then without careful consideration and makes his way to
her, closing the door behind him. "I rather be alone than to be left
alone," he responds to her question. There's emotion to his response,
something tender. He's staring at her now with transfixed eyes, eyes
of interest and fascination.

Her skin tightened to his words. It hits her so much that she's
shaking. "That's a wonderful arrangement," she says in a low tone
that she's close to whispering.

"And you," his eyes lowered. His voice is raspy and crackly and yet
it was soothing somehow.

He took a step closer to her. She wants to step back but she doesn't.
She's mesmerized by him - his voice, his posture, the way he looked
and the way he looked at her. He looked at her as if she was
something. He looked at her with compassion - with empathy and
sympathy. It had been such a long time since anyone had ever looked
at her like that.

"What about me?" her heart skipped a beat.

His eyes flickered then as his head tilted to the side.

* * *

><p>"You're alone," he says out loud. He's in her little shelter of a
home, talking to the air.<p>

She proceeded to put water into their portions while he stood there,
examining her home. "No, I live on my own," she corrected firmly.
She's never had anyone inside of her home before - it's strange, a
little off setting but there's something about him. Something
familiar.

"Do you like this arrangement?"

She shrugged. "Do you like your arrangement?"

"No," his voice is rough. Course.

"But you get used to it," she assures him but really she was assuring
herself.

"It feels like I've known you before."

Her heart was racing now. "I feel it too." There was this connection
to them - she couldn't explain it.

He opened his mouth but he paused. He looked around and noticed the
change of light. It was getting dark. "I better get going," he
swallowed hard. His stiff exterior became distressed. "I didn't



realize we've been talking for hours."

Rey blinked as she watched him hastily pack up his things. "Me either
- will you come back?"

He nodded. "I'll be back."

"When?" she couldn't help but to be hesitant. The last time she was
told that was when she was five.

"Soon."

* * *

><p>He comes back within a week. And a week after that. And the next
week.<p>

It's the fourth week now and he's kissing her. She's never been
kissed before but it's nice - he's nice. He's leaning down, his hand
cupped to her face as he kissed her tenderly.

She pulls away before he could scoop her up. "What was that for?" she
asks, her eyes locking on to the small cut on the bridge of his nose.
His fingers are wrapped in bandages and there's a bruise on his
chin.

"I missed you," he says with a dead expression on his face.

She raised her eyebrow. "You missed me?"

He touched the top of her hair. "I missed you," he grinned slowly to
the realization. He leans and kisses her again, pressing a kiss on
the corner of her mouth. He lifts her up and she kisses him
back.

She missed him too - more than she like to admit it. Every time he
was here, she wasn't lonely. He gave her company and comfort and
conversations. "Where do you go?" she asks in between strategically
placed kisses of his.

"Does it matter?"

He seems unfazed but it matters to her. They talk for the whole day
every time he visits and yet she barely knew him. "Why do you come
here?" she asks then, changing her mind.

"To see you."

"And where do you go?" she asks again.

"I go to work," he responds as a matter of fact.

"Where do you work - what do you work as?"

"Anywhere really. I do a lot of odd jobs to get by," he says
smoothly. There was something well rehearsed to his response but Rey
decided to let it go. Most people on Jakku had histories they don't
want to remember and she respected that. "Why do you stay here in
this planet?"



"I'm waiting for my family to come back," she whispered.

He stopped kissing her and stared at her. His hands were holding her
still. "How long have you've been waiting?"

"A while - but they'll come back," she says with a withering hope.
She doesn't tell him how many years - doesn't hint at it. She knew
how others react - how they tell her she's in denial.

He kissed her forehead then. He could tell by her tone that her
family had left her years ago and he knew that they weren't coming
back. She's so familiar to him - it's as if she had always been in
his life. "I'll always come back for you."

"But what if you don't?"

"I will," he says in a low tone.

She rolled her eyes and laughed. She kissed the bridge of his nose
and then buried her face into his chest. "What am I to you?"

"The person that doesn't make me alone," he stroked her back. He
placed her into her cot and laid right beside her.

"I'm no one though," her eyes were burning but she doesn't let
herself cry. She knows that he's someone but he won't tell her. She
knows that he's surrounded by people that care for him because he
goes away and comes back for her.

Rey expects Ben to deny her response, to shower her with praises but
he doesn't. "I like it though."

"Why?"

"Because you're safe here."

She raised her eyebrow at him. "What do you mean?"

His eyebrows furrowed and his jaw began to twitch. He's holding back
something and she knows it. "I mean there's a war going on and being
here is the safe place to be. It's better to be here than to be in a
heavily populated planet. You're safe here, hidden." He leaned and
kissed her cheek, his hair brushing against her face. "I don't have
to worry about anything happening to you."

There was something startling in his tone but Rey remained still as
he kissed her. She wants to know where he will go with this -

"I just want you to be safe."

She smiled and wrapped her arms around his neck.

* * *

><p>She was his safe haven while he was her friend, her companion,
her connection. He comes by once a week stressed and with a couple of
minor injuries - none which he'll ever give her the real answer to
but he would hold her and kiss her softly. He goes to her when he
wants to escape and she lets him in because she was human and she
wanted him. She wanted to be loved.<p>



He's been in her life for two months now and he's on top of her now,
stroking her face.

"This will hurt," he whispers to her. He placed his hand over her
eyes, covering her from seeing him adjust himself inside of her.

"I know," she mumbled. She's shaking from anticipation but what was
making her heart run like crazy was his hand over his eyes. She
pushed his hand away and she sees him, his dark eyes on her. She
barely recognizes him, he looks like an animal to her. She bit on her
lip as he slid himself in - she could taste blood from her punctured
lip. It hurts a lot - the pressure in between her legs.

He frowned and involuntarily his arm twitched. "Are you a-lright?" he
rasped, touching her face. Her face is white and she's quiet with
widened eyes. Slowly he moved inside of her, attempting to easing the
pain.

"I'm fine," she says in a low voice. It hurts, it really hurts. She's
bleeding down there - it's just a little but she feels herself
constricting as he kept himself thrusting in.

He kissed her neck and interlocked his fingers with hers. "Squeeze my
hand, okay?"

She forced herself to nod and squeezed tight. His knuckles are white
now but it doesn't bother him at all.

* * *

><p>"I'll be gone for a while," he sighs, burying his face into her
bare chest. He's heaving from moments ago but she's holding him,
comforting him. "I can't visit you once a week
anymore."<p>

"Why?"

"Work. My work is getting more demanding - I'm going to travel more -
work longer hours. I'll be gone for a while but I'll come back for
you."

Her eyes lowered but she remained calm. "It's alright - I
understand." She does but she doesn't want to.

"When I do come back, I'll take you away from here."

* * *

><p>She didn't see him for five months and when she finally did, he
was wearing a mask.<p> 

End
file.


